Minutes – Patient Forum Meeting – 21.10.09
Present: Brenda Donald, Jackie Leach, Cynthia Rosser, Joyce Lambert, Mr Hopper, Debby Hopper, Catherine McCarthy, Edwina Russell – Patient Forum Members

Dr John Sharvill – Senior Partner, Balmoral Surgery

Lesley Betts - Practice Manager, Balmoral Surgery
Becky Halpin – Balmoral Staff, Note Taker

Apologies:  Nancy Woods, Jackie Jones, Carole Galpin and Keith Atkinson – Patient Forum Members
Matters arising from last meeting 23.06.09

Lesley explained to the group that Nadim had been in touch with Queen Street Surgery and at the moment they are not far along in the development of their new surgery for a meeting to be held to discuss sharing transport.   Lesley also explained that Nadim has created Patient Transport Charts but they are yet to be finalised and sent out.
Lesley told the group that a patient who attends the DASH Patient Forum meetings had met with Bridget Owen, Manager of the Deal Volunteer Bureau to find out about the transport service they offer.  They found that the service has thirty eight drivers and the cost of the service is 45 pence per mile.   The Volunteer Bureau based at Deal covers Dover, Deal, Sandwich, St Margarets and outlying areas.  All drivers have the right to decline to take patients and patients have the right to choose another driver.  No driver will take anyone under the age of 18 without another adult in the car.  There are criteria that have to be met to access the service and this may be due to low income.    Carers are able to accompany patients on their trips.  The drivers are offered first aid training but this is not compulsory as it was felt that this would limit the number of drivers.  The service is not only for medical appointments, it can also be used for other appointments such as the hairdressers.  The service currently provided does have further capacity but whenever possible 48hrs notice is required to book the service.  Bridget explained that she would like Primary Care to get more involved as at the moment it is used by Secondary Care.   

The group felt that a lot of people were not aware of this service and it should be promoted more.
Lesley spoke about improvements that were being made to the surgery in response to the Patient Satisfaction Survey.  She told the group that the surgery is about to introduce a Patient Self Check In screen which will be situated away from the main reception to try and ease the queues at the main reception desk.  In addition the surgery is also looking into a telephone booking system, where patients will be able to book/cancel appointments using their telephone keypad 24hrs a day, 365 days a year.

Since the last meeting the surgery has conducted an appointment audit to see if there were particular times of day where improvements could be made to ease the pressure on appointments.  However the audit found no particular problems and no specific patterns.  It has been decided that it will be repeated during the winter months as the demand for services is usually higher.  Lesley explained that since the last meeting we have employed more clinical staff which should offer more appointments.
At the last meeting a request was made for the practice booklet to be updated to include each of the doctor’s specialities.  This has now been done and it is waiting to be printed.  
Also at the last meeting a request was made for a palliative care workshop for patients.  Lesley has been in touch with Heather Harrison a District Nurse, with a specialist interest in Palliative Care, and she will be happy to attend a patient forum meeting to do this.
Out of Hours Proposals – Dr John Sharvill

Dr Sharvill explained to the group that the existing Out of Hours contract is up for renewal and work is currently being done to decide who will take over the service.  Dr Sharvill is part of the DASH (Deal, Ash and Sandwich Health) Practice Based Commissioning Consortium and represents the local GPs view on this service.
He explained that at the moment GPs feel the current service does not provide a quick enough response for palliative care patients.   They aim for the new service to have a response time of less than one hour.  They also aim for the new service to provide more integration with the minor injuries services.  At the moment they are considered separate services and as such patients sometimes have to restart the process of being seen if they move between services.  The new Out of Hours service will start from July 2010.  Dr Sharvill also explained that the group are requesting that all of the staff working for the Out of Hours service continue to be local Drs and Nurses who know the health system in this area.
One of the members of the group asked how the effectiveness of the service was measured.  Dr Sharvill explained that patient satisfaction surveys are sent to patients and regular statistics are gathered on the time it took for someone to be seen, time for urgent calls to be seen etc.  They also check the number of callers who hang up the phone before speaking to someone.  All critical incidents are monitored and a patient who has rung three times within a certain time period is automatically classed as a priority and will be visited.
Dr Sharvill explained that patients can also ring NHS Direct if they only require general advice.

Terms of Reference

One of the patients referred to the term “improve the quality of care”.  He asked how this is measured.  Lesley explained that an annual Patient Satisfaction Survey is used to ascertain whether quality of care is being maintained.
Dr Sharvill and Lesley also explained to the group about QOF (Quality Outcome Framework).  QOF is also an indicator of the care provided within the surgery.  Every disease area has a maximum target of points that can be met and the surgery tries hard to achieve these targets.

Lesley explained to the group that these statistics are more focussed on clinical indicators rather than the patient experience which is more difficult to measure.  Lesley continued to explain that the purpose of the forum is to try to address any areas of improvement or development that patients have suggested regarding the patient experience rather than clinical statistics.

The group decided that the terms of reference were appropriate and should remain as they are so these were agreed as “final” rather than remaining as “draft”.
Bowel Screening – Dr John Sharvill

Dr Sharvill explained to the group that Government have recently introduced Bowel Screening for all patients aged between 60-70years.  Dr Sharvill explained that patients aged over 70years are able to access the service but they need to ring up and “opt in”.  

Dr Sharvill asked the group what they thought the best way was to advertise this service.  One of the group thought that she had seen an advertisement in the paper and this was considered to be a cost effective way to target a large group of people.  Letters were also suggested, but the group decided that this is a very costly way of informing people.  It was also suggested that there should be some information about these services in the waiting room for patients to read while they wait to be seen.
Cardiovascular Checks – Dr John Sharvill

Dr Sharvill explained that this is another service that is being introduced by the Government, targeting adults aged between 40-74yrs.  They are encouraging people to have a cardiovascular check which will include a cholesterol test, blood pressure, blood glucose check, weight and waist circumference.   This has been introduced initially in the Bolton area and so far it has proven successful.  Dr Sharvill explained that at the moment it looks likely that in our area these checks will be done by the pharmacists.  However it will be the responsibility of the GPs to act on any abnormal results, Dr Sharvill explained that it is predicted that 50% of this group will have some sort of abnormal result and as such this will significantly increase the GPs workload.
Swine Flu Vaccine

Lesley explain that it is likely that the Department of Health will start distributing the vaccine to GP Surgeries from next week (26th Oct), however it may take up to three weeks to reach the surgery.  Once the surgery is in receipt of the vaccines, clinics will be arranged and patients in the target group will be able to book appointments.  Dr Sharvill explained the first age group to be called will be those aged 6m-64yrs with a chronic disease, however the surgery will only be receiving a box of 500 vaccines in their first delivery and it is currently unclear when further deliveries will be.

He explained to the group that at the moment patients aged over 64yrs as considered less likely to contract swine flu as it is thought that repeated seasonal flu vaccines may have given some immunity.   Also exposure to the 1957 flu epidemic has probably provided some immunity to this older age group.
Ideas for Discussion in the Future

Lesley asked the group if they could suggest ideas for discussion before the next meeting, as so far items on the agenda have usually been decided by Lesley.

One gentleman suggested discussing Well Man Clinics and how the surgery could try and get men to come into the surgery.  However Dr Sharvill explained the cardiovascular check is already aiming to do this and will carry out the same investigations as the Well Man Clinic would.
The group decided to have a think at home and suggest any ideas before the next meeting.
Practice Developments

Lesley explained that the surgery has two new registrars working in the surgery and they will be with us for a year (Until August 2010).  They are Dr Rohit Choudhary (he is Dr Sharvill’s Registrar) and Dr Farnaaz Sharief (she is Dr Viney’s Registrar).

We have also employed a salaried doctor, Dr Sadaf Mangi, who will be working all day on Mondays and Thursdays.   Dr Mangi was our registrar last year and she has returned on a year’s contract.

In addition we also now have another female GP, Dr Emma Wismayer, who is a returner doctor.  She will be with us for a year from 1.10.09 and is a Doctor who was previously a partner at a Dover Practice who then had maternity leave/childcare responsibilities and is here to re-introduce herself to General Practice skills.  She is working all day Tuesdays and Thursdays.

Lesley also explained that the Life Channel is now installed in both waiting rooms and mini films on health related subjects play on the plasma screens all the time the surgery is open.

AOB

War Pensioners

Mr Atkinson had asked Becky to ask whether the surgery knew that War Pensioners receive priority treatment.  Dr Sharvill was aware of this, however he was not aware how this operated with our current referral system and he will look into it.
Date of Next Meeting

Early February

